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THE NEW LAW ON MUTUAL FUND INVESTMENT IN MLPS

FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS

What is the new law, and what does it do?

Section 331 of the American Jobs Creation Act of 2004 adds income from a publicly traded partnership (PTP, i.e., an MLP) to the list of acceptable sources of income that a mutual fund can use to qualify as a regulated investment company (RIC) under the tax code.

Why is this important?
In order to keep its special tax status as a RIC, a mutual fund must receive at least 90% of its income from acceptable sources specified in the law.   This meant that before the new law was passed, a fund could not earn more than 10% of its income from PTPs without losing its tax status.  Understandably, this made mutual funds reluctant to invest in PTPs.

Does the new law allow mutual funds unlimited ownership in PTPs?
No.  A mutual fund can have no more than 25% of its assets invested in PTPs, and it cannot own more than 10% of any one PTP.   Similar rules apply to mutual fund investments in other securities.

But aren’t there funds now that invest entirely in MLPs?  What happens to them?

There are currently three companies with funds that concentrate on MLPs -- Tortoise Energy Infrastructure Corp., Kayne Anderson MLP Investment Company, and Energy Income and Growth Fund – and there may be more in the future.  They are structured to provide many of the benefits of direct PTP investment (such as dividends that are largely tax deferred) while avoiding the problems caused by the prior tax code restrictions on mutual funds, as well as the unrelated business income tax (UBIT) that would otherwise apply to pension funds and other tax-exempt investors investing directly in PTPs.  These funds will not be affected by the new law, because they are closed-end funds organized as corporations which have chosen not to be treated as regulated investment companies for purposes of the tax code (although they do qualify as such under the securities laws).

Does the new law resolve the UBIT problem for pensions and other tax-exempt investors?
These investors will still be subject to UBIT if they invest directly in PTPs, other than those few that earn only income, such as royalty income, that is not subject to UBIT.  However, if they invest indirectly in PTPs by buying shares in a mutual fund that owns them, they will not have to pay UBIT.   Mutual funds are not subject to the UBIT provisions.

If I invest in a mutual fund that owns PTP units, will the partnership income and loss be passed through to me?  Will I receive a K-1?

No.  The mutual fund will be the unitholder who is allocated a share of partnership income, gain, deductions, and loss, and receives a K-1 every year.   As a mutual fund shareholder, you will simply receive a dividend that will be paid partly out of the mutual fund’s earnings from the PTPs in which it invests.  

Will I have to file a tax return in a state just because a mutual fund in which I invest owns interests in PTPs that operate there?

No, the fund will bear any responsibility to file and pay tax in states where its PTP ownership generates taxable income.

When does the new law take effect?
In the first tax year beginning after October 22, 2004, the date the President signed the provision into law.  For most funds, that means January 1, 2005.

For further information, contact Mary Lyman at 202-973-4525, lyman@navigantconsulting.com
